NORTH BROWARD HOSPITAL DISTRICT
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ 

REGULAR MEETING
Broward Health Corporate
Spectrum Location 

1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale
November 16, 2016 – 4:00 p.m.

MINUTES

The Regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District was held at 4:00 p.m. on November 16, 2016 at  Broward Health Corporate Spectrum Location: 1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Notice of this meeting is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT I.  The official Agenda for this meeting, as presented for the consideration of the Board, is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT II.  Original registration sheets listing attendees, as well as those who wished to address the Board, are attached to the official Minutes on file in the Board of Commissioners’ office.

Chair Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 4:04 p.m.
ROLL CALL

Commissioners:
Present:
Commissioner Rocky Rodriguez – Chair


Commissioner Christopher Ure – Vice Chair

Commissioner Sheela VanHoose- Secretary/Treasurer
Commissioner Linda Robison– Board Member
Commissioner Beverly Capasso – Board Member

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commissioner Maureen Canada
COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE:  
Ms. Inger Lisa Skroder and Maria Pejdanovska of Trinity Air Ambulance addressed the Board regarding their bid on the contract to provide air ambulance services for BH and they were made aware that there is intent by BH to award the contract to Aitheras Aviation.  They were advising the board that they intend to dispute this award to Aitheras for the following reasons; they did not meet the minimum bid requirements; they do not have a FAA certificate for over 10 years; they are based in Fort Lauderdale; they do not have the required air ambulance licenses that the State of Florida requires; they do not have an Occupational licenses for City of Fort Lauderdale, Broward County and in their last RFP June for the organ transport they lied in their response about an accident which caused a fatality.. They wanted this information put into the minutes to ensure that this dispute is looked at and carefully evaluated for the safety of those being transported on the plans.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
1.
Request approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners held October 26, 2016.
It was moved by Commissioner Canada, seconded by Commissioner Ure:
THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS HELD ON OCTOBER 26, 2016 BE APPROVED AS PRESENTED.

Motion carried unanimously.
2.
Request approval of the minutes for the Second and Final Tax Re-Hearing meeting held on October 26, 2016.


It was moved by Commissioner Canada, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE SECOND AND FINAL TAX RE-HEARING HELD ON OCTOBER 26, 2016 AS PRESENTED.


Motion carried unanimously.

3.
Request approval of the minutes for the Chiefs of Staff Board of Commissioners meeting held on October 26, 2016.
It was moved by Commissioner Canada, seconded by Commissioner Capasso:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE CHIEFS OF STAFF MEETING HELD ON OCTOBER 26, 2016 AS PRESENTED.


Motion carried unanimously.

MEDICAL COUNCIL AGENDA
4.
BROWARD HEALTH NORTH
BHNorth’s Distinguished Clinician Dr. John Malloy was unable to attend.  He will be recognized at the January 2017 Board meeting.


Dr. Hoffberger provided the following update on the recent activities at BHN:
· BHN received the Miracles of Life Hospital Achievement Award from Life Alliance Organ Recovery Agency.  This is in recognition for extraordinary efforts made towards achieving the conversion rate goal established by the U.S. Secretary of Health and Human Services in the “Gift of Life Donation Initiation.”
· BHN held its 7th Annual Ranse Jones Volleyball Tournament to benefit their Comprehensive Stroke Center through the Ranse Jones Stroke Awareness Fund on Saturday, November 5th.   They had a very good turnout and raised approximately $40,000. 
· On November 7 and 8, BHN Trauma Team presented evidence based practice at the American College of Surgeons Trauma Quality Improvement Project. This year’s International conference topic was “Massive Transfusion.”  Thomas Ellison, Trauma Program Manager, presented “Implementation of a New Massive Transfusion Protocol, using TQIP Guidelines.” Over 1600 attendees heard how BHN implemented the “how and why” of this evidence based clinical practice. 
· On October 29, BHN participated in the Cancer Awareness Pasta Dinner at Fire Station 80 in Coral Springs.  It was an amazing night with close to 1,000 attendees coming to support cancer awareness and Station 80.  A special thank you goes out to Robyn Huebsch, BHN EMS Liaison who supports our EMS community.
· Aging and Disability Resource Center of Broward County held the 30th Annual Broward Alzheimer’s Coordinating Council Conference here at BHN.  BHN is the official home of this educational experience which attracted caregivers, professionals, and community advocates to hear experts on Alzheimer’s Disease research and development, share the most current updates in progress, as well as provide a forum for medical and human services personnel.  Over 90 guests attended.

 Dr. Darren Hoffberger Chief of Staff of Broward Health North, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Additions, Changes and Resignations; Medical Staff Reappointment; Allied Health Additions, Changes and Resignations;  Allied Health Reappointments and Community Health Reappointment.

It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Canada:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH NORTH’S MEDICAL COUNCIL --ITEMS 4 (A-E):

A.
Medical Staff Additions, Changes and Resignations

B.
Medical Staff Reappointments

C.
Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes and Resignations


D.
Allied Health Staff Reappointments


E.
Community Health Services Resignation


Motion carried unanimously.

5.
BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT


Distinguished Clinician:  Jonathan Levine M.D.
Dr. Lewkowitz introduced Dr. Jonathan Levine who was BHIPs Distinguished Clinician.  Dr. Levine is a general surgeon and graduated from Emory in undergrad and did all of his training at the University of Miami General Surgery all the way up to being their Chief Resident.  Dr. Levine has been on staff at various area hospitals but for quality reasons he spends most of his time at BHIP.
Recently in an event in September, Dr. Levine responded to an in the emergency call for a patient who was in the emergency room that was acutely ill and required a surgeon immediately. Dr. Levine was not on call but responded and came in a took care of this patient.  Dr. Levine does a lot of complicated surgeries at BHIP such as surgeries for pancreatic cancer which requires does a “whipples” procedure; he also does a surgery for persons who have cancer of the esophagus.  These were procedures that were not being done at BHIP and now Dr. Levine is doing them.  BHIP now has a well-rounded experienced surgeon at BHIP and is a good person who responds even when he is not on call.
Dr. Lewkowitz provided the following update on the recent activities at BHIP:

October and November were great and busy month for the medial staff reaching out to the local communities. 
· BHIP attended numerous local businesses with the Man Van and offered many screening at local business employee health fairs.
· Dr. Molly Zachariah presented to Liberty Power on Cardiovascular Health.

· At the High Tea & Trivia Physician- Dr. Tracy Stokes presented a lecture on Breast Cancer.
· Dr. Mike Choi, bariatric surgeon continued his monthly lecture series on options for bariatric surgery.
· Dr. Dr. Zavoyski spoke at John Knox Village on joint pain and remedies.
· Dr. Laura Sudarsky, plastic surgeon, lectured at Lauderdale by the Sea Jarvis Hall on advances in breast cancer.
· Dr. Tracy Stokes, Dr. Laura Sudarsky and Dr. Sam presented at Boca Raton– Prevention is Power- Breast Cancer Awareness Health Event.
· Dr. Jason Walters, sports medicine and Dr. Walters attended and greeted City of Pompano Beach Parks & Rec’s Little League and Pop Warner Football Super bowl community event.
· Dr. Pauleena Singh, family medicine introduced herself and gave healthy tips to approx. 200 LGBTQ patrons at the Pride Center of Wilton Manors.
· Dr. Levine presented CURE Symposium hosted by the Boomer Times & Senior Life Palm Beach State College.
Dr. Howard Lewkowitz, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Imperial Point, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner VanHoose:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 5 (A-D):

A. Medical Staff Changes and Additions

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions

D. Allied Health Reappointments


Motion carried unanimously.
6.
BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS 

Distinguished Clinician: Alison DeSouza M.D.

Dr. Zingaro introduced Dr. Alison DeSouza, BHCSs Distinguished Clinician.  Dr. Alison DeSouza is an OBGYN has been on staff at BHCS since 1986.  She is a Graduate of University of Florida.  Dr. DeSouza has cared for many of BHCS’s Labor Delivery/Mother Baby Unit team members and had the pleasure of delivering their babies.  She is a physician that you would be proud to refer your friends and families to. She is trusted, compassionate and never in a bad mood.  When she is covering or on the unit, everyone has a sense of relief knowing no question is too basic, no explanation will go unanswered and no patient request will go unfulfilled.  She is the proud mother of a daughter, she loves to share her stories and they all feel her pride as she has grown over the years.  Additionally, Dr. DeSouza loves technology and she runs Marathons.  

She is like a “family member” when she rounds on the unit.

Dr. Zingaro then provided an update on the recent activities at BHCS:
· The Broward Health Coral Springs Pediatric Asthma Pathway Project was presented at the South Florida Nursing Consortium last Friday November 11th by Perla Bueno, Peds Clinical Specialist, and Cecile Kaplan, Quality Specialists.  The project highlighted their success in reducing the length of stay by 42% and a savings estimated at $800,000 per every 100 pediatric patients dealing with asthmatic symptoms.  Overall, it was well received at the Consortium and another successful project completed by the Broward Health System
Dr. Guy Zingaro, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Coral Springs, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Appointments; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Appointments; and Allied Health Reappointments. 
It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Ure:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS MEDICAL’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 6 (A-D):
A. Medical Staff Appointments 

B. Medical Staff Reappointments
C. Allied Health  Appointments

D. Allied Health Reappointments

Motion carried unanimously.
7.
BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER
BHMC’s Distinguished Clinicians Drs. Ralph Guarneri and Michael Parra were unable to attend today’s meeting.  They will be recognized at the January 2017 Board meeting.



Dr. Yogel provided the following update on the recent activities at BHMC:

· BHMC Liver Transplant program welcomes its second employed Abdominal Transplant Surgeon Dr. Emmanouil Palaios.

· The Administrative team and Employee Health have vaccinated over 1400 employees and physicians with the Flu Vaccine for a compliance rate of 45%.  Their goal is to be at 65% by end of the December and achieve 90% next year and every year thereafter.

· Ms. Charlotte Mather, the Trauma Program Medical Directors, Dr. Delzell and Administration from BHMC and BH hosted State Senators’ Negron and Farmer to educate them about their role in trauma care, the Graduate Medical Education Programs and BHMC’s excellent trauma quality and low cost metrics.  Dr. Yogel stated that as many of you all know other hospitals are lobbying to deregulate trauma care.

· BHMC’s cardiovascular teams were honored by HealthGrades for their 5-Star Quality Awards in the treatment of Heart Failure and Valve Surgery.

Following his update on the hospital’s activities, Dr. Yogel introduced the Robot MEDi®, short for Medicine and Engineering Design Intelligence, which has many applications, including Pain Coach, Educator and Companion. The robot is programmed to greet apprehensive patients with a warm welcome and “high five” during a variety of procedures, such as vaccinations and blood tests and gives children instructions as to how to manage pain and distress. The hospital uses MEDi® to distract patients while having procedures such as blood tests, dressing changes, EEGs, Foley Catheter insertion and removal, inductions before procedure, inductions after procedure, IV starts, NG insertions, port access, swallow studies and vaccinations. MEDi® also interacts with pediatric patients using songs, stories and games under the supervision of the hospital’s Child Life team.  Medi® Robot was donated to the Children’s Hospital to become an interactive tool to help interact with BHMC’s little patients to make their hospital experience more uplifting and tolerable.
Dr. Louis Yogel Chief of Staff of Broward Health Medical Center, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Allied Health Changes and Additions; Community Health Services Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Reappointments; and Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner VanHoose:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER’S MEDICAL COUNCIL-- ITEMS 7 (A-F):



A.
Medical Staff Changes and Additions



B.
Allied Health Changes and Additions



C.
Community Health Services Changes and Additions



D.
Medical Staff Reappointments



E.
Allied Health Reappointments



F.
Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment


Motion carried unanimously.
8. 
CHILDREN’S DIAGOSTIC AND TREATMENT CENTER


Distinguished Clinician:  Ana M. Puga M.D.
 Dr. Ana Calderon introduced Dr. Ana M. Puga as CDTC’s Distinguished Clinician:

Dr. Ana M. Puga is the Medical Director of the Comprehensive Family AIDS Program (CFAP) of the Children’s Diagnostic & Treatment Center, Inc. located in Ft. Lauderdale, Florida. She has held this position since 1997. Dr. Puga received her medical training at Ponce School of Medicine in Puerto Rico. She also completed her residency in Pediatrics and fellowship in Infectious Diseases as well as a postgraduate NIH research fellowship in HIV at the University of Miami/Jackson Memorial Medical Center in Miami, Florida. She is trained in Pediatric Infectious Diseases and currently oversees the care delivery of almost 800 HIV positive women and 350 HIV exposed and/or infected infants, children and teens.  Through her commitment to the care and treatment for these families, Dr. Puga has provided educational opportunities for preceptor ships, training and AIDS education to many professionals in both Broward and West Palm Beach Counties, as well as throughout the country.  

Dr. Puga is the Principal Investigator of more than 40 International Maternal-Pediatric Adolescent AIDS Clinical Trials protocols, Adolescent Trials Network studies, and the Pediatric HIV/AIDS Cohort Study Project. She is active in many leadership committees or protocol teams with these networks, including being on the Scientific Executive Committee of the CDC’s Legacy Project. Dr. Puga also sits on the National HIV Quality Advisory Committee. She has had several publications from her research efforts.

She has presented nationally and internationally to promote education on behalf of prenatally HIV infected children and adolescents. Dr. Puga is trained in Motivational Interviewing and is incorporating it in her daily practice with youth.  Dr. Puga initiated the LYFE (Living Your Fullest Everyday) Leadership Institute at CDTC to provide skills and support to HIV positive youth in the implementation of secondary prevention and develop leaders to serve as peer mentors in their communities. A very special yearly event for Dr. Ana Puga is Camp Hope. She travels with and medically supervises at least 50 children with HIV/AIDS to a sleep away camp located near Houston, Texas. The children have fun, find new friends, make lasting and sometimes life-sustaining memo​ries, but most of all, and are with other children who are just like them. 

Dr. Calderon listed all of the speaking engagements and recognitions awarded to Dr. Puga. She also advised the Board that Dr. Puga is also trained as a Conscious Breath worker and incorporates this relaxing practice to help her patients in their healing process. When Dr. Puga is not busy working, she enjoys spoiling her niece, nephew and three godsons as well as boating and fishing in the Keys, listening to Jimmy Buffett, traveling with her mother and gourmet cooking for friends and family.
 

INTERIM CEO REPORT 
Ms. Grant’s reported on the following areas:
Quality/Process Improvements:
· Antibiotic Stewardship Program under the leadership of Dr. Dan Westphal.  The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) and the Joint Commission have set the state for antimicrobial stewardship standards in response to 1) ongoing and ever increasing national problem of the over-use of antibiotics and 2) over-use of antibiotics results in antibiotic resistance, one of the most serious threats to public health.
· Goals for Kizen Events, Maria Trueba, one of BH’s Black Belt, has been working with BHMC and BHN.  Kaizen is a Japanese word for “continuous improvement”.  It is a five day event and they assess BHMC and BHN teams to assess the current state of 1) OR turnover process at BHMC and 1) Patient Flow- Surgical Services at BHN.  Ms. Grant has included in her report a copy of the results of the Kaizen Event which she discussed in detail.
Quality Awards and Best Practices:
· BHMC received Health Grades 2017 Cardiac Surgery Excellence Award for the second consecutive year; BHCS has a successful Joint Commission Re-Certification of Minimally Invasive Colorectal Surgery Program and BHCS is still the only hospital with this certified program and one of only three in the country; BHIP was awarded 2017 Women’s Choice Award as America’s Best Hospitals for Patient Safety for the 2nd year and received Press Gainey Award 2016 Guardian of Excellence Award winners for Employee Engagement; and BHN eared 2017 Women’s Choice Awards as 1) America’s Best Hospitals for Patient Safety (new); 2) America’s Best Hospitals for Cancer Care- 2nd year; 3) America’s Best Stroke Centers  2nd year; and 4) America’s Best Hospitals for Orthopedics (new).
Ms. Grant also advised the Board that the two positions Chief Internal Auditor and Chief Compliance Officer have been posted as directed by the Board.  

AUDIO/VIDEO DISCUSSION: Dr. Doris Peek reported on some options for the possibility of having audio or audio and video of the Board meetings placed on the District’s website.  She informed the Commissioners that there were five options available: 1) Transcribes Board minutes placed on web (no cost and is already being done); 2) Digital Audio file (no cost); Streaming Audio file (a cost of $1,295 a meeting); 4) Retrospective Video (not streaming at a cost of $1,225 per meeting) and 5) Streaming Video (a cost of $1,995 per meeting.  Ms. Peek described each option in detail and provided an explanation as to how each would be implemented.
Commissioner Canada was not aware of all these different options.  Commissioner Canada’s personal opinion was to at least get the audio uploaded on the website to be used as a tool as well as giving the public the option of reviewing the meeting.  She feels that the additional cost of having it lived streamed is necessary. Commissioner Canada asked how many audios the website will be able to hold.  Dr. Peek commented that since it is done in-house it is limitless there is no storage issue and the retention is seven years.
Following further discussion regarding this subject, Commissioner Capasso asked Dr. Peek to give a demonstration on how this will stream on the District’s website.  There is a concern that there could be a lot of buffering making it difficult to listen to.  Dr. Peek will give a demonstration at the December Board meeting.  No other decision was made.  It was also noted that tapes of the meeting are made available to anyone who requests them for a fee of $5.00.

Marketing: Commissioner VanHoose asked Ms. Grant if there is any advertising being done for BH. Ms. Grant replied that there is not a lot.  She informed the Board that there are some billboards and there is some advertising being done in some local publications. However, in terms of what BH wanted the marketing company that won the RFP bid they are not doing anything. Also, Outside Eyes is also not doing anything because BH is in the process of determining their focus arrangement and getting the contract completed as well as getting the contract completed for WAX the advertising company that won the Marketing RFP.
Commissioner VanHoose commented that she noticed in Ms. Grant’s report that there is an $115,000 payment that is being withheld from Outside Eyes.  She realized that there might be a problem with the focus arrangement.  Ms. Barrett, General Counsel, explained that there has been a determination that it is a focus arrangement; WAX is in the FMV process, Outside Eyes never went through the process and there is no signed contract.  Ms. Barrett stated that legal now having to look prospective but they have to fix what Marketing did retroactively.  She stated that there was no signed contract and it did not go through the process so as a focus arrangement it is as problem.
Ms. Grant stated that she believed that Outside Eyes had a contract but it expired.  Ms. Barrett commented that it never was signed and it never went through the process so it was never reviewed under the CIA to determine at that time whether it was a focus arrangement.  Dr. Peek informed the Board that Outside Eyes came in around May 2015 and the original contract was signed by Dr. El Sanadi and it did not go through the focus arrangement because at that time they did not have a CIA so it was not necessary. Dr. Peek stated that she began to ask for a renewal of the contract four months in advance before it expired and the person who was in charge of Contracts at the time, indicated that it was signed and ready to go.  Mr. Ben Porritt continued to work with the understanding that because he had a signed the contract, he continued to work and that is the $115,000 fee that he is owed. Outside Eyes has not worked for BH since September 17th.
Commissioner VanHoose commented that Outside Eyes did work for BH and did the Care Warrior campaign and now they are not being paid.  She commented that the Care Warrior campaign was a very inspirational internal campaign that was done in every facility and she believes that they should be paid.  She does not want vendors to think that BH does not pay their bills.

Dr. Peek stated that one of the things that Ms. Grant wanted to do was to refresh the campaign. Ms. Grant wants to tell the stories of what is going on in the medical centers and this is not being done.  Ms. Grant indicated that they are working hard to get these contracts done so they can begin their marketing campaign.

Commissioner VanHoose inquired as to the status of those contracts.  Ms. Barrett advised the Board that WAX is almost done with the FMV.  Dr. Peek stated that when she spoke to the FMV people back in October they told her that they could not do an FMV but they could only do a Commercial Reasonableness analysis and that they was going to write a letter to Ms. Barrett advising her of that fact. Ms. Barrett has been told that she should be getting a report back soon.  Ms. Barrett explained that process in detail.

Commissioner VanHoose asked if the reasons that Outside Eyes is not getting paid is because it has been determined that they are now a focus arrangement.  Ms.  Barrett stated that she needs to work with Procurement because she believes that there is a gap in the contract and if there is, they need to look at a settlement agreement and make sure that they are compliant with the CIA.

Commissioner VanHoose suggested having a workshop on contracts so the Board can fully understand the process and see how many contracts are outstanding and see where the bottlenecks are because it is imperative for the operation, for the physicians and vendor contracts.  She suggested that maybe this could be scheduled after the New Year.

Chairman Rodriguez agreed that a workshop would be in order but after the annual report is filed.

Commissioner Robison indicated that it  is critical for the CIA and the Resolution that this process is nailed down prior to the first of the year because it not only needs to go through the focus arrangement but they need to make sure that everything is in Meditract.  Commissioner Robison stated that in looking at that the Resolution which needs to be modified and if the Board looks at what the Contract Monitor is looking for when the annual report is turned it, the Board is going to have to say that they have a compliance program that is fully in place and they are sure that everything is in place going forward. She feels that they need to have this process outlined and to make sure before that Resolution is signed that they know what took place and who is in charge of it.
Commissioner Robison is recommending that they have the process approved.  But more importantly,  she feels that they need to work with management, ethics and legal so they can tell the Board this is how the process works and that everything goes through Meditract; everything goes through FMV analysis; everything goes through focus management; and everything has gone through ethics making sure there are no conflicts and that everything is signed off on by the appropriate people.  It is important for the Board to know all of this.  Commissioner Robison feels strongly that this process needs to be nailed down.  It is also important Board needs to work on modifying the Resolution stating that BH has had problems in the past and to show the Monitor how they were corrected and how BH is going to move forward.  Commissioner Robison informed the Board that this is something that she is planning to discuss at the compliance committee meeting.
Commissioner Ure mentioned the vendor who addressed the Board under Public Comments.  He feels there were quite a few issues raised.  Ms. Barrett stated that they needed to pause because this was just brought to her attention today and she did not believe getting into details of an operational/contractual issue is appropriate at this time.  She explained to Commissioner Ure and the Board that in Procurement a vendor can protest an award and that there is a process that has to be followed in order to resolve a bid protest.  Mr. Persaud, Director of Procurement is already working on this issue.

CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER REPORT

Mr. Art Wallace, CFO reported that the audit firm of Warren Averett has begun their work on the 24st of October.  The first week they worked remotely sharing information.  Warren Averett came on site on October 31st and brought a team of ten (10) auditors (including IT auditors) with them which he has never seen before.  Mr. Wallace met with them on the second day that they were at BH and the question that everyone is asking is when they will be done.  Warren Averett’s response to that question was that they will need to be on site for about three (3) weeks to look at the organization and see what the issues are and where the hot risk areas are and more carefully establish what their audit plan is going to be.  Mr. Wallace stated that three weeks will be up on Friday and some banks have called twice asking when BH thinks the audit will be done.  Mr. Wallace informed the Board that the auditors do not know at this point but next week should provide a clearer picture as to what the timeline is going to look like.
Mr. Wallace informed the Board that he has received a lot of positive feedback from BH’s Controller and Directors of Accounting and the Central Business Office about the caliber of the firm and the people  they are bringing in to do the audit.  Mr. Wallace  met with two of the auditors and did a lot in terms of the Bonds and swaps.  When Mr. Wallace told the auditors about the positive feedback that he has received, they replied that they have brought a solid caliber of staff to work on this because of everything that needs to be done.

Mr. Wallace will continue to keep the Board abreast as to where they are with the audit and he will meet with them next week to get a clearer handle in terms of the timeline.

Commissioner Ure asked if BH has received the September 30th Investment reports.  Mr. Wallace replied that they have not but the firms have 45 days to deliver those reports to BH.  Mr. Wallace stated that they are mailed but he usually gets them electronically and when he gets them he will email them to Commissioner Ure.
GENERAL COUNSEL REPORT 
Ms. Barrett introduced the legal department’s new Senior Counsel, Susan Wendy Pike who likes to be called Wendy.  Ms. Pike is an experienced healthcare attorney.  She comes from Lee Memorial where she worked for over 3 years doing everything from contracting, public records, Stark and Anti-Kickbacks.  Prior to that she spent many years in Vermont as the sole in-house counsel at the Southwestern Vermont Healthcare which includes Southwestern Vermont Medical Center, Centers for Living and Rehabilitation, Visiting Nurse Association and Hospice and Cancer Center.  Ms. Pike has jumped in already and she will be taking on some facilities and some areas of expertise.  She has done a lot so it is hard to pin down what area she is going to be primarily responsible for until they can get the assignments reallocated.
Commissioner VanHoose inquired as to how many FTE positions were still open in Legal.  Ms. Barrett replied “4” but she is hoping to make an offer for a junior person in the next few weeks. Commissioner VanHoose asked how many senior and junior attorneys are there.  Ms. Barrett said “they have 2 senior attorneys and 2 assistant general counsels”.  
Ms. Barrett also reported that they have completed two additional form agreements so the template agreements are very robust which based on the CIA is one of the points that the legal department has to look at is one-third of the templates.  Legal has done significantly more than a third.  They have redone more than what had existed before see came here.  They have also been working with Procurement to help update some of their forms.  Ms. Impellizzeri did one for the audit which they are using and they have spoken to Procurement recommending some changes to the form.
Ms. Barrett was invited to and did speak at the Florida Bar Health Law Section on Stark and Anti-Kickback which was very well attended.  It was a full day seminar and one of the attendees was Amy Galloway.

BROWARD HEALTH FOUNDATION UPDATE
Ms. Traci Shur provided the following update:
On November 3, the Foundation instituted Thank You Thursday at the Foundation. The staff spent the entire day on the phone calling all of its donors just to say “Thank you”. It was very well-received and everyone they spoke with directly seemed to genuinely appreciate the call. 
The Foundation will be sending notes to all physicians and an email to all employees in the coming weeks. They recently sent a letter from the Foundation to all donors that have made a gift to the Gold Coast Hospice in the last 3 years and so far they have received $1400 in donations and expect some more by the end of year. 
The interactive art donor wall at Broward Health Medical Center has been updated and the wall at Imperial Point will be updated in the next week or so. I
Ms. Shur was happy to share that they have confirmed Sunshine Health as the $50,000 title sponsor and 21 Century Oncology as the $25,000 Host Sponsor for the 5th annual Broward Health Ball on May 20, 2017. 

The Foundation held its annual check presentation from Glam-a-Thon on November 9 and hosted 60 guests in the Lillian S. Wells Women’s Center.  They received $85,000 this year. They have also received a total of $502,000 since its partnership with Glama-thon began in 2011. Lastly, this Friday is the Foundation’s 25th annual golf tournament at Jacaranda Golf Club.
COMMITTEE UPDATES:  
Update on CEO Search- Commissioner Ure
Update of the Compliance Meeting held on November 16, 2016 – Commissioner Robison

Commissioner Canada asked if the Update on the CEO Search was a walk-on item since there was no meeting of the HR Committee.
Ms. Wing explained that Chairman Rodriguez asked that this item be placed on the agenda under Discussion.  Ms. Wing in error placed it under the Committee reports.  Following some discussion and since the Compliance meeting was canceled and Commissioner Robison wanted to update the Board on an important matter, 

It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Robison that both items listed under Committee updates be moved to the Discussion agenda.

Motion carried 4-1  (Commissioner Canada opposed).

COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS:
 Chairman Rodriguez made the following assignments:
· Audit Committee: Commissioner Ure Chair; Commissioners’ Capasso and Rodriguez will serve as members.
· Building Committee:  Commissioner VanHoose Chair; Commissioners’ Ure and Rodriguez will serve as members.

· Executive Committee:  Officers are Members: Chairman Rodriguez, Vice Chair Commissioner Ure; Secretary/Treasurer Commissioner VanHoose.

· Finance Committee: Commissioner VanHoose Chair---all Commissioners will serve as members.

· Governance Committee:  Chairman Rodriguez Chair; Commissioners’ Robison and Capasso will serve as members.
· Compliance Committee: Commissioner Robison Chair; all Commissioners will serve as members.

· Joint Conference: Commissioner VanHoose and Chairman Rodriguez will serve as delegates.

· Legal Committee:  Commissioner Robison Chair; all Commissioners will serve as members.

· Investment & Pension Committee: Commissioner Ure Chair; Commissioner Capasso and Chairman Rodriguez will serve as members.

· Human Resource Committee:  Commissioner Ure Chair; Chairman Rodriguez and Commissioner VanHoose will serve as members.

· Quality Committee:  Commissioner Capasso Chair; Chairman Rodriguez and Commissioner VanHoose will serve as members.

· Risk Management Committee:  Commissioner Capasso Chair and Commissioner Robison will serve as the alternate.

· Broward Health Foundation:  Commissioner Ure will serve.

· Community Relations Councils:

BHIP – Chairman Rodriguez

BHMC- Commissioner VanHoose

BHCS – Commissioner Ure

BHN – Commissioner Capasso

Senior Services – Commissioner VanHoose

Primary Care – Commissioner VanHoose

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison that the Board of Commissioner ratifies the Chairman’s Committee assignments as stated.  Motion carried unanimously.

DISCUSSION AGENDA
9. Consideration for the acceptance of the Interim Financial Statement for the month of October 2016.

Mr. Wallace presented a detailed presentation of the Interim Financial Statement for October 2016 which included the following for FY 2017 – October 2016: Operating Statement; Statistical Overview; Operating results by Entity; Statistical Overview by Entity; Key Financial Indicators; Total Cash Collected; Days in AR; Cash Flow Statement; and Community Benefit Summary.

 Highlights:

Mr. Wallace has mentioned previously that BH had issues with volumes, staffing, overtime as a result of Hurricane Matthew but BH had a lot of other issues with respect to volume and payer mix which were not good. He mentioned that Hurricane Matthew was not the only reason for the poor volumes but it could have deterred people from coming down because they decided to wait it out until after the storm passed.
· Loss from Operations was loss of $18.2 million vs. a budged loss of $10 million.  BH missed its target for one month by $8.2 million.
· Net revenues were below budget by $9.8 million and below last year by $3.7 million.

· Overall Net Operating revenue was below budget by $10.2 million and below last year by $4.3 million.

· Salary and Benefits were in excess of budget by $400,000.  The Salaries were in excess of budget by $975,000 (overtime which occurred during the storm.  It is BH’s obligation that each hospital must open their command centers and each hospital goes in lock down where employees are there for 24 hours which is overtime) benefits were under budget by $500,000.

· Supplies were down which was effected by volumes. Drugs and implantables were down.
· Surgeries were down due to canceling procedures on the Thursday and Friday that the storm was projected to come through.

· BH had a bad investment month; losses of investment income of $4.4 million against a budgeted gain of $1 million.  Mr. Wallace stated that BH is still strong for the year and so far November is looking good.
· Donations and County Funding were under budget by $1.3 million.

Commissioner Ure asked if the surgeries that were canceled by the storm has BH gotten those surgeries rescheduled.  Mr. Wallace reported that BHN got all of their elective cases that they loss have been rescheduled and completed by the end of October; however, he did not know about the other medical centers.

Commissioner Ure stated that since the presidential election there are going to be potentially some likely healthcare changes and he wanted to know if BH has a task force or a group of people that are looking at what changes will be coming down. 

Chairman Rodriguez reported that Ms. Charlotte Mather is working diligently on this and he and Commissioner VanHoose will also be in Tallahassee the first two weeks of December so they will be listening for any news regarding this matter, 

· All admissions were down except for Uncompensated Admissions.

· All medical centers showed a loss in operations.

· Days cash on hand is 164.4 compared to 185 last year.

· Cash-to-Direct Debt is still strong.
· Total Cash Collected was low because during the storm Thursday and Friday those people who collect the cash were told to stay home.

· BH has a beginning balance of $563—given changes in Cash & Investments, BH ended with $53 million of lot of which is the tax revenues.  Mr. Wallace reported that BH $47 million in tax revenues that is recorded in the financial statements so far as accrued earnings that BH has not collected any money on as well as $11 million in Medicaid DSH all of which still needs to be paid to BH. Hopefully, this will end when the tax receipts start coming in at the end of November beginning December. 

· Capital expenditures for far the year amounts to $20 million. 
· Community Benefit Summary BH has an actual loss of $34.3 million against a target of $34.9 million –ahead by 1.6%.

Commissioner Robison asked Mr. Wallace if things are looking up in November.  Mr. Wallace stated that the numbers statistically look better.  Commissioner Robison asked with regard to tax revenues how early has he seen it being paid.  Mr. Wallace replied as early as November 15th.

Commissioner Robison also asked why he though the investment income was down for the month.  Mr. Wallace thought it was due to some anticipation during the election.

It was moved by Commissioner Robison, seconded by Commissioner Ure:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS ACCEPT THE INTERIM FINANCIAL STATEMENT FOR THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2016 AS PRESENTED.

Motion carried unanimously.

10. Approval and acceptance of the Agency for Healthcare Administration (AHCA) funding of $350,000 for Year One and $175,000 for Year two and authorize the Interim President/CEO to execute an agreement with AHCA for the provision of  specifically targeted mobile health services.
Ms. Jasmin Shirley, VP of Community Health Services, reviewed the request in detail. Ms. Shirley stated that they were very excited about this because it will give CHS an opportunity to use a mobile unit that was donated to them from a community partner last year.  This opportunity came out of the legislative session unexpectedly.  CHS received a call for a potential resource in the amount of $525,000 over a two year period--$350,000 for the first year and $175,000 for the second year.  CHS was asked to provide a potential community mobilization project that will benefit not only BH’s community needs but some hidden population needs.  CHS put a proposal together and it is specifically targeted for HIV/AIDS ad HCV expanded outreach linkage to care initiative which will address a very silent Hepatitis C epidemic growing in Broward County. 

Ms. Shirley informed the Board that $350,000 for year One is budgeted in 2017 and year two if re-appropriated by the legislative in 2018/2019 it would be in the amount of $175,000.  Contracts were received today and they will be put into the Meditract system and CHS has 45 days from the point of total execution of the contract to be fully operational.  CHS has already  put the project timelines in place so when AHCA signs the contract, CHS is ready to hire the staff, get the Van rewrapped so it looks like a BH van.

Commissioner VanHoose commented that the Board is approving $525,000 and the state has only allocated $350,000.  Ms. Shirley stated that was correct but the contract talks about year two with the contingent that it must be re-appropriated in the General Re-appropriation so CHS is asking for it as if it is going to be re-appropriated.

Commissioner VanHoose is supportive of this request even though the second year has not yet be appropriated because this is why BH exists for projects such as this.  She also feels that this is something that BH needs to budget for even if the second year gets funded.  Commissioner VanHoose does not feel that BH should not create programs and hope that the state continues to fund it.  BH should find ways to fund it themselves.

Ms. Shirley feels that this project could become self-sufficient if done efficiently and market it well without the state’s funding.

Commissioner Capasso asked if other than the AHCA funding has BH looked at other types of grants that could help supplement the costs.  Ms. Shirley stated that CHS and BH constantly looks for grants and they have expanded grants  which she named.

It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Ure:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE AND ACCEPT the Agency for Healthcare Administration (AHCA) funding of $350,000 for Year One and $175,000 for Year two and authorize the Interim President/CEO to execute an agreement with AHCA for the provision of  specifically targeted mobile health services.

Motion carried unanimously.

Ms. Shirley announced that on Monday, November 21, at the Bernard A. Alicki Family Health Center they will be holding their annual Thanksgiving Day Fest.  People will be coming not only to eat but also to get healthcare closed care gaps and have delicious meal.  She invited all the Commissioners to participate and if they need a job that day they will be happy to put anyone who attends on the serving line
11. Approval of the Hospitalists Agreement with The Schumacher Group
Mr. Kevin Fusco requested a approve to enter into a Professional and Administrative  Services Agreement with The Schumacher Group of Florida Inc., effective November 20, 2016 to provide Hospitalist services at BHCS and BHIP.  The Schumacher group was selected though a RFP process.  He informed the Board that originally they had seven (7) responses to the RFP and short listed the four (4) responders and Schumacher was the highest scoring respondent.  Mr. Fusco then provided some background information on the Schumacher Group.  
Mr. Fusco advised the Board that this would be a two year agreement with two one year renewal options and it was deemed to be commercially reasonable and FMV at or below the median for all pieces of the agreement which was provided by PYA.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE HOSPITALISTS AGREEMENT AS PRESENTED

Motion carried unanimously.

12. Approval of the Bid results for ISC 1st Floor RFQ.  Mr. Fuso requested that this item be pulled.  It will be deferred until next month. 
Items placed on agenda by motion:

CEO  Search Update – Commissioner Christopher Ure

Commissioner Ure reminded everyone that there is a CEO process underway.  He would like to get a date on the calendar so a Special meeting of the Board can scheduled to address only this item.  Commissioner Ure would like to have all Commissioners in attendance for this meeting.  it was decided that all the Commissioners will email Ms. Wing their availability over the next couple of weeks.  Once she receives that information, she will contact Commissioner Ure to set a date for the Special Meeting. 
Compliance Update – Commissioner Robison
Commissioner Robison apologized for canceling the Compliance meeting but she was just unable to attend but also, she did not think there was much that could be done in light of compliance just getting the new Interim Compliance Officer (Mr. Nick Hartsfield) on board yesterday. and wanted to give him time to speak with the Contract Monitor.   Commissioner Robison informed the Board that she needs to call Ms. Ellis also because when she spoke with her, Ms. Ellis wanted reports from the Board.
Commissioner Robison is planning on calling a compliance meeting but was not sure when that was going to happen.  For that meeting, Commissioner Robison wants to discuss two agenda items; 1) Mr. Hartsfield advising them what they need to do to get the annual report in the shape that it needs to be in to file; and 2) Modifying the Resolution, by working with Ms. Ellis, through the Legal and Compliance departments, to try and come up with a Resolution that the Board can sign assuming they get a good thorough report.  
Commissioner Robison also advised the Board that she spoke with Ms. Ellis regarding the compliance log and whether or not it could have some confidentially to it to protect some of the disclosures.   Commissioner Robison stated that when she mentioned this to Ms. Ellis she seemed very respective to it so that also needs to be followed up on as well; however, she did not give a lot of guidance on this but it has been done before.

Mr. Hartsfield reported that he spoke with Ms. Ellis this afternoon (November 16th) and she went through some of the expectations she has of Mr. Hartsfield.  He also went through and gave her an update on the plan that everyone has come up with regarding the dates that were discussed last Monday—starting with the due date of the annual report and working backwards to come up with a timeline for having a draft report to the Board by December 19th giving them a couple of weeks for the Board to review.  Ms. Ellis seemed very pleased from the conversation with regard to that timeline according to Mr. Hartsfield.

Commissioner Robison does not feel the need to call a Committee meeting until Mr. Hartsfield can tell her when they need to have one.  Essentially, all that Commissioner Robison wanted to make sure was that Mr. Hartsfield was getting on board and  that they were following up with Ms. Ellis and that there was  a plan among the department heads to provide the information that some of the Board members found were sorely lacking in the draft report that they received. 
Commissioner Ure stated that Compliance is required to meeting monthly.  Commissioner Canada asked if there was a meeting tomorrow.  Commissioner Robison replied that there was.  Ms. Barrett mentioned that she needed to call the Contract Monitor on Friday to talk about the issues that are going to be discussed at tomorrow’s meeting including the update that Mr. Hartsfield will be giving the Board at tomorrow’s meeting

Commissioner Canada questioned why the Board was not getting full agendas for these Special meetings. She reminded the Board that these are public meetings and there should be an agenda along with a purpose which is required by the District’s bylaws.  She did not think just having a subject matter listed was being very transparent.  She also mentioned that these meetings need to  be properly noticed 5 days prior to the meeting.  Commissioner Canada advised the board that she did not receive any information of this meeting. 
Chairman Rodriguez stated that things are happening very fast and sometimes meetings need to be scheduled before an agenda can be set.  There was no intention of bypassing the rules.
Ms. Barrett stated that she believes that the meeting was properly noticed and there was a topic stated. There was a disagreement as to whether a topic is the same as a purpose.  

Commissioner VanHoose mentioned that at the last meeting there was a discussion that possibly the meeting scheduled for tomorrow would be canceled because the Board had addressed all of the discussions that the Chairman wanted to bring to the Board.  Commissioner VanHoose asked if there was a specific item that needs to be discussed tomorrow.  Chairman Rodriguez stated that he was planning on having Mr. Hartsfield give an update on the Annual Report.  The Chairman was not inclined to cancel the meeting scheduled for November 17th.

Ms. Barrett stated that it is the fiduciary duty of the Board to demonstrate to the Contract Monitor its commitment as Commissioners to do whatever it takes to get this CIA in order with the full commitment of this Board.

Commissioner VanHoose stated that this Board is committed to filing this report properly and knows what its fiduciary responsibilities are with regard to the CIA.   However, Commissioner VanHoose wants to know what the agenda items are for tomorrow’s meeting (November 17th).  If the agenda item is to have Mr. Hartsfield give the Board an update on the annual report, that is fine but she would like to have that confirmed.
Commissioner Canada feels that as board members they need to have the ability to review, investigate and research items that are on the agendas prior to meetings.  If there is no purpose or no agenda, in Commissioner Canada’s opinion they are unable to do their due diligence as required by the District’s bylaws.  She agrees that the Contract Monitor should know that this Board is taking the CIA very seriously and is committed to complying with all the requirements under the CIA but also feels that the Contract Monitor would want them to follow the District’s bylaws.
Commissioner VanHoose complimented the work that Chairman Rodriguez is doing and she realizes that the meeting scheduled for November 17th was more of a ‘just in case’ meeting if the board needed it.  Commissioner VanHoose again reiterated that she would like to know what is on tomorrow’s agenda so she can be prepared for the meeting.

Chairman Rodriguez indicated that the only item he is aware of is Mr. Hartsfield’s update which would include the IRO report, the Annual Report and the status of the compliance program since Mr. Hartsfield has assumed the Interim CCO position.
Commissioner Robison commented that when she mentioned to the Contract Monitor that administration, legal, ethics and compliance were holding weekly meetings, she got the feeling that the Monitor almost wanted the Compliance Committee to meet weekly.  Commissioner Robison asked Mr. Hartsfield to follow up with the Contract Monitor regarding weekly meetings and also feels that they need to focus on the Resolution.   Given what this Board knows, she commented that the Contract Monitor realizes that this Board will be unwilling to sign the Resolution as it is currently written.  Commissioner Robison stated it is important for Mr. Hartsfield, Administration and Legal to work with the Monitor to modify the Resolution in way that the Commissioners are comfortable in signing it.  She indicated that the Commissioners need to know that there is an effective compliance program and she would like to discuss this at the November 17th meeting.  If this cannot be discussed at that meeting she then suggested scheduling a workshop because the Resolution states that the Commissioners who are signing the Resolution state that they have had an active inquiry into how the compliance program has been set up and that the Commissioner who signs it is comfortable that there is an adequate program  in place.  Commissioner Robison suggested that everyone take another look at the Resolution as it is currently written.
Chairman Rodriguez stated that he would like to add the Resolution to tomorrow’s agenda.
Since the original annual report was certified by the CEO, CFO and the previous Compliance Officer, Commissioner Canada suggested that as the changes are being made to the report, those changes should be red-lined.  She feels it would be wise to see what those changes are compared to what it was originally and what it is now going to be because they will be able to assess it easier.
Commissioner Ure hopes there are not changes to the report but the issue he has raised many times is for someone to say here is the report, put it in a binder and send it out.  It is, however, an entirely different thing for someone who has prepared the report and understands all the information and can attest to the thoroughness of that information to certify that they are confident that this report satisfies all of the various requirements or to identify some areas of concern as to the thoroughness of this report.  Commissioner Ure stated the problem with the draft annual report that was sent to them was not actually reviewed or certified by every member of senior management and it did not come with a road map; therefore, the Board  had not confidence in what was filtering up through the organization was memorialized in that report and done so thoroughly.
Commissioner Ure encouraged everyone to read the Resolution because it is not just signing the Resolution it is identifying exceptions and what the Board is going to do about it.

Ms. Barrett commented that at tomorrow’s meeting on the agenda they will be discussing the process of how the Board can sign, not sign, change and except.  

Commissioner Robison informed the Board that they need to keep in mind that they did not get anything on the compliance log which was entirely left blank and the section that narrows the responsive section to comments on the IRO that they were able to get the extension for, is going to make up a good bulk of the annual report.  She feels that there is some confusion among individuals as to whether or not a request for an extension had been granted.    Commissioner Robison explained that there were two separate requests. The first was for the extension to respond to the IRO report and the second was an extension for the Annual Report.  The Contract Monitor has granted BH an extension for both items to January 13th.  Commissioner Robison stated that the Board will now have an annual report that combines both of those sections so there will be an entirely new set of materials that the Board has never seen and she wants to see how that is going to be put together and what they are going to do about the compliance logs and the Resolution.
Ms. Barrett confirmed that nothing will be signed tomorrow. The meeting will be a robust discussion about the items that have been addressed at this meeting.

COMMENTS BY COMMISSIONERS
Commissioner Capasso informed everyone that today was her two month anniversary and she was proud that she made it.  She also mentioned that her goal for the first quarter of next year will be to visit all of the hospitals and the community centers.  Commissioner Capasso will be reaching out to the CEOs and to the Children’s Diagnostic and Treatment Center.
Commissioner Canada wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.

Commissioner Ure wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving and was reminded by his wife today that this is his one year anniversary serving on this Board.

Chairman Rodriguez gave Alice Taylor, CEO of BHIP, a letter complimenting the staff at Imperial Point.  This patient was a doctor who was taken to Imperial Point by ambulance and took the time to write this glowing letter that he feels Ms. Taylor can respond too.

Chairman Rodriguez also recognized LaRae Floyd who is a veteran of the US Air Force, for her work with women in the non-profit.  She was honored by the Association of the Non-Profits.  They honor veterans who do work for non-profits after they retire from the service.  He thanked Ms. Floyd for her service.

NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING The next regularly scheduled Board of Commissioners’ meeting will be held on December 14, 2016. 2016 at 10:30 a.m. in  Broward Health Imperial Point, Private Dining Room, 6401 North Federal Highway, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Meeting adjourned at 6:45 p.m.







Respectfully submitted by,







Commissioner Sheela VanHoose







Secretary/Treasurer

By:  Maryanne Wing

Audio of the meeting is available upon request.
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